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Annual Strawberry Festival May 30!  Rain Date May 31st– Don’t Miss It! 

President’s  
Perspective 
 
Thank you to some great 
neighbors, I would like to ex-
tend a special thanks to Jay Kil-
ian of Kilian Contracting and 
Bill Wilkinson of Advanced 
Home Improvements for their 
service to our community.  At 
their own expense, they re-
moved the worn out roof on the 
guard shack and replaced it with 
new architectural shingles. It 
should be good for another 30 
years. Advanced Home Im-
provements also recently re-
placed the broken exhaust fan in 
the clubhouse men's room at no 
cost. 
 
 
 

Google Group- 
I have received several e-mails 
from residents who said that 
they were not aware of the Cape 
Google Group.  While it is not 
an official CSCIA function, it is 
useful for keeping a portion of 
the community informed.  I 
have occasionally used it in ad-
dition to this column and the 

quarterly meetings to share in-
formation and issue meeting 
reminders.  If you want to learn 
more the sign up sheet is avail-
able at the Cape web site, 
http://www.cscia.org/. 
 
BGE Energy  
Education Workshop- 
The response to the workshop 
announcement was under-
whelming, but I have scheduled 
it in conjunction with the July 
28, 2009 quarterly membership 
meeting.  The workshop will 
provide information on low cost 
and no cost ways to cut energy 
usage in your home and will be 
shown how to save up to 20% 
on their utility bills. 
 
Cape St. Claire Security Club 
In case you are wondering, we 
received only one response to 
the announcement in the last 
issue of The Caper.  However, 
we have received several com-
plaints about reported illegal 
and suspicious activity.   
 
Zoning Exception Hearing- 
There was a hearing on a Spe-
cial Exception request to allow 
an assisted living facility in a 
residential district located on 
Bellerive Drive. The Broadneck 
Council of Communities and 
the CSCIA Board of Governors 
have adopted a policy that calls 
for opposition to both up-zoning 

that increases residential density 
and exception requests that 
move land from residential to 
commercial use.  Both organi-
zations testified at the hearing.   
I will provide an update in the 
next issue.   
 

Dates to Remember: 
 
May 9 Community Yard Sale 
May 16 Plant Sale  
May 30 Strawberry Festival 
June 17 Eco-Exchange Seminar 
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Caper Staff: 
Manager:  Kari Maltz 
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301-651-4103 

  
Editor:  Barbara Morgan       

capereditor@cscia.org 
 

The deadline for articles and ads is 
the 12th of the month. 
The Caper is published monthly and 
sent bulk rate to all residents of Cape St. 
Claire, all nonresident lot owners, local 
government officials and advertisers.  
Copies are also available in CSCIA Of-
fice, Broadneck Library and local stores. 

 

POLICY FOR ARTICLE SUBMISSIONS 
 

All submissions for The Caper must be 
received by the editor by the 12th of the 
prior month.  Submissions should be 
emailed as Microsoft Word attachments
(PC only) to: capereditor@cscia.org, or 
dropped off (on disc or CD) at the Club-
house.  Articles must be submitted elec-
tronically. DO NOT submit as inline 
text of email.  All articles should be 
clearly labeled with the 1) submitter's 
name, 2) phone number, 3) article file-
name (s), 4) software product and 5) 
version used.  Please keep a backup 
copy of each file and do not submit 
disks containing extraneous files.  After 
The Caper processes each article, the 
submitter’s disk can be picked up at the 
CSCIA office during regular hours.  The 
Caper Staff and the Cape St. Claire Im-
provement Association reserve the right 
to refuse any article, letter or advertising 
that it deems inflammatory, in poor taste 
or inappropriate. 

BOARD IN BRIEF 
 

The CSCIA Board of Governors 
met for its monthly meeting on 
April 13, 2009 at the Cape St. 
Claire Clubhouse at 7:30 P.M. 
in the Cox Meeting Room.  
President Biondi provided 
opening remarks and presented 
the agenda for the meeting. 
 
 Attendance:   Governors Ber-
ley, Biondi, Campbell, Daly, 
Gallagher, Gardner, Lamb, 
Mooneyhan and Newman were 
present.  Governor Maltz was 
absent.  Budget Committee 
member Buchet was also pre-
sent. 
 
President’s Remarks:  Presi-
dent Biondi  
 
 Is trying to get a BG&E Work-
shop scheduled for the July 28, 

2009 Quarterly Membership 
meeting to discuss ways to save 
energy in our homes and of-
fices. 
A Request for Proposal was 
sent out to four area banks in an 
effort to the best available rates 
and services to provide CSCIA 
with all of its banking needs. 
 
 Minutes and Profit & Loss 
Statements: 
 
 A motion was made to approve 
the March 9, 2009 CSCIA 
Monthly BOG meeting minutes.  
The motion was seconded and 
approved. 
 
 A motion was also made to ap-
prove the February 28, 2009 
Profit & Loss Statements.  This 
motion was seconded and 
unanimously approved. 
 
 Committee Reports:  
 
Beaches & Parks – Governor 
Newman reported that a new 
roof was put on the Cape guard-
shack.   
Clubhouse – Governor Lamb 
reported that the clubhouse is in 
the process of being resided 
with vinyl siding.   
 
Piers – Governor Gallagher pro-
vided current status on the as-
signment of boat slip rentals.  
He also stated that this year’s 
new requirements for additional 
documentation submitted with 
the slip rental application, re-
sulted in identifying that 20% of 
the applications did not have an 
information match. 
 
 Old Business: 
 
The Board completed its review 
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of the CSCIA policies and pro-
cedures as they relate to “Cape 
Recognized Organizations.”  
Several changes to the Policy 
and Procedures and a new Ap-
plication Form were approved.  
 
 On the subject of the County’s 
current efforts to rezone and 
“up-zone” commercial and resi-
dential land, President Biondi 
stated that the Broadneck Coun-
cil of Communities is against it.  
To record the CSCIA’s stance 
against more dense housing and 
more commercial development 
in the area, a motion was made 
and approved stating that the 
CSCIA adopts the policy sup-
porting the zoning reflected in 
the Small Area Plan of 1997. 
 
 Adjournment:  The regular 
April 13, 2009 CSCIA BOG 
Monthly meeting ended at 9:40 
P.M.  The next monthly Board 
of Governors meeting is sched-
uled for May 11, 2009 at 7:30 
P.M.   

Letter to the Editor 
 
Dear Caper Editor: 
 
 I would like to take this oppor-
tunity to thank Mary Lamb and 
Christy from Richards Tree 
Care for organizing the Easter 
Egg Hunt at the Main Beach.  I 
understand that Christy stuffed 
more than 3,000 eggs this year! 
The Egg Hunt and other events 
are what make Cape St. Claire a 
wonderful community for rais-
ing children.  Thank you Mary 
and Christy for helping to create 
such special childhood memo-
ries for the Cape Kids. 
 
Sincerely, 
Jody Hedeman Couser 
 
 

CAPE CLEAN-UP 
New Date 

Friday, August 28th  
10:30 am— 4:30 pm &  
Saturday, August 29th  
7:30 am—2:00 pm 
Corner of Broadview 
and Cape St. Claire 
Road.  Look for more 
information in upcoming 
issues of The Caper. 

 

The Goshen Farm 
Preservation Society 
 

 Win This Boat! 
 
 
 

The Goshen Farm Preservation 
Society is raffling off this 20 ft. 
Com-Pac Sailboat. The boat 
will be on display around the 
Cape. Tickets are for sale 
through GFPS members and 
local merchants including Bel-
las Liquors and TNT. We will 
also be selling tickets at the 
Strawberry Festival- look for 
our booth.  
 
The drawing will be held at the 
St. Margaret’s Joust in July. 
You do not have to be present 
to win. Tickets are $1 each or 6 
for $5.   For more information 
please contact us through our 
website www.goshenfarm.org.  
We are in need of a loaner boat 
trailer- if you can help please let 
us know. 
 
 We are still looking for mem-
bers- $20 annual individual or 
$35 annual household. We are 
also still accepting donations for 
our Capital Campaign. Both 
memberships and donations are 
tax deductible.  We meet on the 
first Monday of every month at 
7:30 PM in the clubhouse. 

CSC Elementary 
School Recycles 
 
Spring Cleaning?  Bring those 
stacks of newspapers, maga-
zines, catalogs, office and 
school papers to the big yellow 
recycling bin at Cape St. Claire 
Elementary school.  This pro-
gram helps to earn money for 
the school.  The bin is located 
on the side of the school by the 
soccer fields.  
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 The Garden Club met in April 
to discuss our annual plant sale, 
and  to hear Catherine Salam, 
speak about growing edibles in 
the landscape.  Catherine 
showed lots of great photos of 
beautiful plants that also pro-
duce edible fruits and vegeta-
bles.  She brought in different 
innovative planters that make 
growing tomatoes possible on 
decks or patios and we enjoyed 
her talk thoroughly.  Please 
come support us and bring back 
some beautiful perennials, an-
nuals, and native plants to beau-
tify your gardens. 
 
Our monthly meetings will 
pause for the summer and re-
sume in September.  However, 
we will have our 2nd Annual 
Cape Garden Tours on Satur-
day, June 6th.  If you’re inter-
ested in joining us please phone 
Laura at 410-349-3390 for in-
formation, or email 
flokell@verizon.net.     
 
 The Garden Club will also 
likely band together in June to 
ogle yet another lovely private 
garden: Fay’s Bloomers in 
Davidsonville.  The garden is 
chock-full of the most gorgeous 
daylily varieties, some of them 
very rare, and all available for 
sale on the spot.  If you’d like to 

join us, contact Laura (info 
above). 
 
 Happy planting, all, and enjoy 
your gardens this beautiful time 
of year! 
 

  Garden  
  Club  
 
Happy May, fellow Cape resi-
dents!  What a wonderful April 
we’ve had so far, with daffodils, 
cherry blossoms, and magnolias 
bursting into bloom.  The Cape 
looks so beautiful, and we’re 
proud to congratulate our Yard 
of the Month winners of this 
season: 
 
Area 1:  
Mr. Steve Bavis,  
1144 Riverview Drive 
Area 2:  
Mr. &  Mrs. Stanley Zdun, Jr., 
1123 Crestview Drive               
Area 3:  
Ms. Elizabeth Wnorowska, 961 
Highpoint Drive 
Area 4:  
Mr. and Mrs. Mike Phelan, 
1196 Latrobe Drive 
Area 5:  
Mr. and Mrs. Roy Benner, 1206 
Green Holly Drive 
 
 Thank you, winners, and every-
one else, too, for making our 
community beautiful.  Our 
judges will continue each month 
through October to pick their 
favorite yards.  Who knows? 
you could be next! 

The Cape St. Claire  
Garden Club  
presents our annual 

PLANT SALE 
Saturday, May 16th,             

8am – 2pm 
(Rain date Sunday, May 17th) 
Bargain perennials from our 
gardens, gorgeous annuals at 

competitive prices, and beauti-
ful native plants 

Location: Next to the Cape 
guardhouse (across from 

Graul’s) 
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Sales, Service 

and Supplies FREE  
Water Analysis 

New Customers Only 
 

Showroom and service office located at 1344 Cape Shopping Center

    Hague Water   
                         Serving Anne Arundel County for 

        15 YEARS  
 

 410-757-2992 

Your local water treatment company 

COLLEGE PARKWAY 
BAPTIST CHURCH 
 
COMMUNITY YARD SALE 
 
SATURDAY, MAY 9 
301 College Parkway, Arnold 
8:30 – 12:30 
 
 Community residents, crafters, 
vendors.  $10 donation includes 
space, youth to help un-load, 
and haul away of unsold items 
(if you’d like).  Proceeds go to 
CPBC Youth Missions.  Call 
410-647-5594 to reserve a space 
or for more info. 
 

Women’s Softball in 
the Cape 

 
 Do you like to play softball just 
for the fun of it? The women’s 
league is for those of us over 21 
ladies looking for some non-
competitive softball to play. We 
are currently trying to revive the 
women’s softball league here in 
the Cape. It is a great way to get 
some exercise and do something 
just for you and just for fun. It 
used to be quite strong, with 
about seven teams, and we are 
looking to restart it and build it 
up again. 

In order to register a team with 
the County and the Rec. Coun-
cil, we want to gauge the inter-
est level.  We need enough peo-
ple to field at least four teams, 
or about 60 ladies willing to 
commit to playing. If we have a 
league in 2009, games will most 
likely be played on Tuesday and 
Thursday evenings from 7 pm 
to 8 pm at the Graul’s fields. 
The season would start in mid-
June and run through July. 
There are fees involved to cover 
County fees, umpires, insur-
ance, and Rec. Council fees, so 
sponsors are welcome. 
 
If you are interested in playing, 
please send a quick email to 
capesoftball@verizon.net to let 
us know. Got friends who want 
to play? Pass the email on to 
them. Don’t worry about need-
ing a whole team, we can group 
ladies together to make teams 
complete.  You do not need to 
live in the Cape to play. Let us 
know as soon as you can so we 
can keep the ball rolling (no pun 
intended). Thanks, and hope to 
see you on the fields! 
 
Submitted by  
Dottie Ballard 

Eco Exchange (Going 
Green Seminar) 
 
A group of home improvement 
businesses dedicated to the en-
vironment, is hosting a FREE 
panel discussion on Wednesday, 
June 17th at 6:30 to 8:30 pm at 
the Cape St Claire Clubhouse; 
1223 River Bay Rd Annapolis 
MD 21409 (410-757-1223).  
These local specialists are avail-
able to answer your questions 
and share their knowledge re-
garding their various areas of 
expertise. Topics of discussion 
will include energy efficiency, 
green home living, eco friendly 
kitchen & bath remodels, solar 
energy, healthy paints and col-
ors, and more.  For more about 
Eco Exchange visit 
www.ecoexchangemd.com or 
for more about June 17th con-
tact Terri Rafiq 443-454-0732. 
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COUNCIL IN ACTION 
by Councilwoman  
Cathleen M. Vitale 

Anne Arundel County Council, 
District 5 

 
  It’s that time again.  April of 
each year is when I begin to 
dust off my budget books and 
look at the e-mails and letters in 
my “budget file” of citizen 
funding requests.  You guessed 
it!  It’s time to gear up again for 
budget month which begins on 
Friday, May 1st.  The County 
Executive’s Budget Message 
will be at 10:00 a.m. that morn-
ing and the Council will get to 
work that afternoon.  
 
 You might think that Budget 
month this year will be quick 
and easy.  After all, there is not 
much money (certainly not 
enough) to go around.  After the 
County addresses the personnel 

costs of its employees, depart-
ments will have little extra, 
right?  Maybe so; however, 
don’t subscribe to those 
thoughts.  Although I am proud 
of the work of prior Councils 
regarding budgeting, I know 
that this year our responsibility 
will require diligence, careful 
scrutiny and an understanding 
of what the 2010 budget means 
on future years.  As I write this 
column, we are still awaiting 
the final State budget.  I am 
very concerned about plans to 
shift spending and State funding 
responsibilities onto the County 
government.  Plans to withhold 
income taxes collected from our 
citizens are threatened to be 
withheld from the County in 
order to permit the State to have 
a cushion in case there is excess 
spending at the State level.  I 
have read estimates between 
$32 and $39 million worth of 

cuts to the County being pro-
posed by the State legislature.  
The loss of this revenue, along 
with decreases in recordation, 
transfer, and other revenue due 
to the economy will create sig-
nificant financial issues.   
 
 Currently, approximately 50 
percent of our County’s revenue 
will go to the school system 
with the balance to the remain-
ing departments.  With pro-
jected shortfalls reported in ex-
cess of $130 million, the 2010 
budget will have to be mean and 
lean.  It is expected that services 
may need to be drawn back, po-
sitions reduced or eliminated 
and projects delayed a year or 
so.  Until the State and County 
revenues are back on track, the 
County either must reduce 
spending and services, or in-
crease taxes.  In hard economic 
times, increasing taxes when 
people are losing jobs and 
homes seems to be a last resort.  
I expect you will see and hear a 
lot from the council in the next 
month about reducing spending 
to accommodate only those de-
partments and projects that are 
core to the mission of the 
County.  Tough decisions are 
ahead, and I will continue to 
look for your input as we to-
gether try to get through these 
difficult times.   



The Caper –  May  2009 Page 7  

 On a separate topic, the County 
Council has begun the long ar-
duous process of addressing 
County Executive Leopold’s 
zoning bill that will pave the 
way for slots at Arundel Mills.  
As you know, the issue has 
drawn quite a bit of attention 
from those communities di-
rectly affected by geographical 
proximity as well as County 
residents who support the site 
for education or other reasons.  
I expect that this issue will be 
heard over the next several 
months before a decision is ren-
dered.  At the first hearing, 
more than 4 hours of testimony 
was taken and more than 55 
people spoke.  Issues of traffic, 
crime, education, entertainment, 
and quality of life were among 
the repeated themes of those 
who addressed the council.  I 
encourage you to partake in the 
discussion.  For good or bad, 
the face of Anne Arundel 
County will change with the 
approval or failure of this piece 
of legislation.  As always, thank 
you for your continued support 
and communication.  I look 
hearing to comments and emails 
on the pressing issues of the 
County.  In my 10 years of ser-
vice, this has certainly been the 
toughest 18 months of service.  
Your help, advice, comments 

and even criticism has been wel-
comed and constructive.  Keep it 
up.  cvitale@aacounty.org.     
410-222-1401 
  

Anne Arundel County 
Recycles. More.      
Often. and You Can 
Too! 
Recycling on the Go 
  
Have you visited a park in Anne 
Arundel County lately?  Notice 
anything different?   
 
 To help you recycle while 
you’re out and about, we’ve 
placed recycling containers in 
select Anne Arundel County 
parks and athletic fields.  Now, 
you can recycle at the park the 
same things you can recycle at 
home!  We encourage all of our 

residents to take advantage of 
recycling opportunities WHER-
EVER you go.  If you are at a 
park that doesn’t yet recycle, 
please take your materials home 
and recycle them there. 
 
 You make a choice with every 
item you throw away, a choice 
between throwing it in the recy-
cling container or throwing it in 
the trash can.  We encourage 
you to recycle at home, at work 
and on the go.  Please visit our 
website at 
www.RecycleMoreOften.com 
for a list of parks currently recy-
cling and to take the 50/50 
Challenge. 
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• Every Monday is Senior Citizen Day 
10% OFF on Entire Purchase for Persons 65 or Older 

(except sale items and 1.75 L) 

• Every Tuesday is Wine Day 
10% OFF on Wine Purchase (except sale items and 1.75 L) 

• All Sales begin on Wednesday 

           Wine Tasting  
   Call for Date and Time 

Win RAVENS  
tickets all season long!! 

SAVE THE DATE!!! 
Cape Ct. Claire  

Annual 
Strawberry Festival 
Saturday, May 30th  

10:00 AM                   
until 7:00 PM 

 

 Parade begins at the 
CSC Fire Department at 

10:00 AM 
Festival on the main 

beach immediately fol-
lowing the parade 

   
Come on out and join your fam-
ily, friends and neighbors as 
Cape St. Claire residents young 
and old gather along Cape St. 
Claire Road to watch the Broad-

neck High School Marching 
Band lead the way for the 
Strawberry Festival Princess 
and her court. This age old fes-
tival offers community fun for 
the entire family.  Back by 
popular demand, the community 
watermelon-eating contest.  
Residents of all ages may find 
their place at the watermelon 
table various times through out 
the day.  And, if competition is 
what you are looking for, try 
your luck at the sac races.  Two 
person teams are welcome to 
sign up as often as they like.  
Before the sun sets there will be 
an elimination run to determine 
the fastest team at the festival. 
 
Next to the Bay you will find 
the Big Vanilla Rock Climbing 
Wall.  This amazing attraction 
allows climbers of all ages to 

reach the top.   Make sure you 
bring proper shoes for this at-
traction!  The annual Moon 
Bounce will be available to 
children all day, free of charge. 
 
 This year’s live music line-up 
will feature; 
 
  
"Sarah Ellen"                    
Acoustic / Ambient / Folk 
http://www.myspace.com/sarah
ellenmd 
 
"Tapestry"                         
Acoustic Trio 
http://www.myspace.com/tapest
ry3 
 
"3 Jerk Reaction"                       
Rock / Acoustic / Roots Music 
http://www.myspace.com/3jerkr
eaction 
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6/15/09 6/15/09 

"Blues Streak"                    
 Blues / R&B 
http://www.myspace.com/bluest
reakblues 
 
"Off The Hook"                              
Classic Rock 
 
"Guilty As Charged"                
Classic & Modern Rock 
http://www.myspace.com/weare
guiltyascharged 
 
"24 Karat"                           
Classic & 80's Rock 
http://www.myspace.com/24kar
atrock 
 
"Rick & Karen Pumphrey" 
Acoustic Duet 

Wishing  you  a Safe 
and Relaxing 

 Memorial Day from 
the Cape St. Claire 

Improvement  
Association 

 
 

Strawberry Festival 
Forms 
 
Berriest Baby         
0-24 months 
Littlest Princess  
3rd, 4th or 5th grade in the Fall 
of 2009 
Junior Princess 
6th, 7th or 8th grade in the Fall 
of 2009 
Festival Princess 
9th, 10th, 11th or 12th grade in 
the Fall of 2009 
Decorated Bike Contest 
In strawberry, Disney or Star 
Wars theme. 
 
For more information or forms 
please log onto: 
 
http://www.cscia.org/caper/
issues/April2009.pdf  or visit 
Graul’s Market. 
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Cape Saint Claire  
Improvement Association 

 
The Cape SIGNBOARD  

 
Please contact Mary Lamb at  
signboard2009@cscia.org for  
reservations or information 

Boating Safety 
Course 
 
 The Friends of the Anne Arun-
del Trails, Inc. will present a 
three-part Maryland Basic Boat-
ing Safety Course at the Ear-
leigh Heights Volunteer Fire 
Company, top floor meeting 
room at 161 Ritchie Highway, 
Severna Park, on Monday May 
4th, Friday May 8th, and Mon-
day May 11th 2008 from 7:00 
PM to 10:00 PM each night .  
This course provides an over-
view of the rules and fundamen-
tals of safe boating and will fa-
miliarize students with required 
safety equipment, as well as 
rules on who has the right-of-
way and other helpful informa-
tion required for certification. 
 
 Pre-registration is required and 

is to be made in person at the B 
& A Trail Park office located at 
51 West Earleigh Heights Road 
in Severna Park.  A non-
refundable and non-transferable 
$25 program fee includes the 
book, certification card and in-
structional services.  Children 
10 years and older are wel-
comed to attend.  Children un-
der 12 years must be accompa-
nied by a paying adult.  Checks 
should be made out to the 
Friends of Anne Arundel 
County Trails.  Participants 
must attend all three evenings to 
receive certification.  For fur-
ther information, contact the B 
& A Trail Park office at 410-
222-6244. 
 
  

Cape St. Claire And  
Greater Broadneck   
Organizations 
 
Find links to all of the fol-
lowing organizations at:  
 
http://www.cscia.org/clubs/
clubs.cfm 
 
Youth Sailing Club 
 
Yacht Club of Capt St. Claire 
www.yccsc.org  
 
Garden Club 
flokell1012@comcast.net  
 
Goshen Farm Preservation So-
ciety www.goshenfarm.org 
 
CSCIA History Committee 
history2009@cscia.org  
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Find links to the following 
organizations at: http://
www.cscia.org/links.cfm 

Cape St. Claire Recreation 
Council               
www.capesports.com 

Cape St. Claire Parent-Teacher 
Organization                       
http://www.cscpto.org/ 

Cape St. Claire Swim Club                 
http://www.capepool.com/ 

Volunteer Fire Department  
http://www.cscvfc.org/ 

Boy Scout Troop 783         
http://www.troop783.org/ 

Junior Girl Scout Troop 1566 
 
 

CAPE GOOGLE 
GROUPS 
 
Stay on top of CSC news. Join 
the Google Groups at this link 
 
http://www.cscia.org/news/
EmailList.cfm 
 
Anyone may subscribe to the 
list ask questions and answer 
questions. Any community re-
lated question or concern is 
relevant here. The group has 
built-in anti-spam safeguards, 
your email address WILL 
NOT BE SHARED with any 
third parties, and you can un-
subscribe at any time. 

Email addressed to the group 
will be broadcast to all sub-
scribers so please treat others 
respectfully and don't use foul 

language. Any information 
gathered from the list is merely 
one neighbor answering another 
neighbors' question so there is 
no guarantee of accuracy. 
CSC_Public has over 250 sub-
scribers and is a great way to 
reach out to your neighbors, we 
hope you find it useful. 
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